MVCC PA Executive Board

Minutes

February 5, 2004 

Approved  April 7, 2004

Present: Pres. Ellis Searles, Marie Czarnecki, Sam Drogo, Colleen Kehoe-Robinson, Dawson McDermott, Gene Militello, Bill Perrotti, Jim Smrtic, Luther Riedel, and Cynthia Villanti.


1.
Approval of 12/05/03 minutes




Motion:




1st Gene Militello




2nd Dawson McDermott




Carried unanimously.

2.
President’s report


a) Community College Conference Planning (1/9/04, NYC)

Pres. Searles participated. The conference is scheduled for Nov. 5-7 in Cooperstown. Pres. Searles was asked to present again on Internal Organizing.


b)
Higher Ed Council (1/10/04, NYC)


Pres. Searles participated. Agenda items included:

· AFT’s Program and Policy Strategic Planning

· NYSUT’s Effective Teaching Program - NYSUT wishes to expand the higher ed. offerings and is requesting suggestions for courses. NYSUT hires experts to conduct training.

· Dual Credit: “Suggested Elements of a Model Approach to SUNY College High School Programs” was approved and sent to NYSUT officers.

· NYSUT actions on 2003 NYSUT Representative Assembly resolutions were reviewed.

· There will be a link on the NYSUT website to AFT LeaderNet to provide direct contact to legislators on current issues affecting education

· A day of action opposing the USA Patriot Act is planned for the week of April 19-23

· NYSUT is opposing state funding of capital budgets of private colleges until the needs of the public colleges are met.


c)
NYSUT Legislative Reception (1/26/04, Albany)

Pres. Searles and Mike Sewall attended and were introduced to Ron Canestrari, Assembly Higher Ed Committee Chair, and spoke with Rep. Roann Destito.


d)
NYSUT Community College Presidents/Union Presidents luncheon (2/2/04, Albany)


Pres. Searles and Pres. Schafer attended. The agenda  included the state budget, NYSUT’s and SUNY’s lobbying points, a discussion on Distance Ed, and changed SUNY regulations on funding of community colleges.  (MVCC will not be affected as we were already under the new ruling.)


e) SUNY Day (2/3/04, Albany)


The College invited the PA to go along with the College’s group. Pres. Searles and Mike Sewall, representing the PA, attended along with Pres. Schafer, Dan Larson, Ralph Feola, Sam Smith, Jerry Brown, Maryanne Buttenschon, and one of her public policy students. They met with Assembly Higher Ed Chair Ron Canestari and the legislative staffs of Bill Magee, Dave Townsend, RoAnn Destito, and Ray Meier. They also spoke informally to Senator Ray Meier.


f) NYS Assembly Ways and Means Hearings (2/26/04, Utica)


Pres. Searles will give testimony on the State Budget. RoAnn Destito has been inviting the PA to the hearing for the past few years.


g)
New PA rep for Art Department


Christine Miller will take over as PA rep for Hank Godlewski, who recently retired.

h) Correspondence:  

· The members of the Executive Board received an acknowledgement from the Adirondack Council for their personal donation in memory of Ross Robinson.

· Retiree Tom Giometti sent a thank you to the PA for the plaque, which was mailed to him, as he was unable to attend the luncheon.

3.
Committee reports

a. NYSUT Civil and Human Rights Committee

Committee Chair Beverly Quist thanked the board for the opportunity to serve on this important committee. Higher education is currently becoming more involved in the committee, which has been primarily K-12. Beverly Quist is the newest community college representative. The committee has made recommendations for the RA regarding training for educators in gender and transgender issues and sweatshop-free purchasing on SUNY campuses. The NYSUT webpage will have links to human rights organizations on civil and human rights issues. It will contain information from the membership. (Bill Perrotti recommended a link to our website.) A calendar with facts on Human Rights history is planned.

b. Benefits Fund

Pres. Searles reported for Chair Paul Halko

New Benefits went into place on January 1. The trustees are meeting this week, and are working on several items:

· Norma Chrisman is setting up the database for unit members to enter beneficiaries 

· Compliance with new COBRA regulations for the vision plan

· Designing an information packet on benefits for unit members 

· There is a benefits page link on the PA website, which is being updated.

Jim Smrtic offered to work with Paul Halko to set up a training session with representatives of Unum to explain the new benefits to members. 

c. LAP

Gene Militello, LAP Team Captain reported:

· The team is preparing a community survey.

· Gene contacted the area reps to contact members in their areas to distribute PA mousepads to people who did not get theirs at the luncheon

· More pins have been ordered. 

· Key rings are being purchased for distribution to graduates at the May and December graduations.

d. Community Outreach

Chair Luther Reidel reported that

· Bill Hysell resigned from the committee and Jessica Basi has left the college.  New members will be needed. 

· Luther will send out a memo urging PA members to support the College’s initiatives in the Heart Run.

· The PA will sponsor a team in the Thea Bowman Bowlathon  on March 7.

· A date has been selected for the PA spring Social, set for May 7, at Cavallo’s in New Hartford. This is the last Friday of classes so that members who have night classes will be able to attend. A beneficiary for the outreach effort will be announced at a future date. The drive will likely consist of donations of household items.

· The committee wishes to do two major volunteer activities per year in addition to the socials. One is the Bowlathon. Another possible activity is the local Habitat for Humanity. The PA will sponsor these activities so that members do not need to keep soliciting donations.

d. Education and Training

Chair Jim Smrtic reported that along with the information sessions on the new PA Benefits, 

· Kathy Bernstein will do a workshop on Stress/Anxiety Reduction

· Norma Chrisman will continue with Lap Top Training

· There has been a request for the defensive driving course. It will be scheduled for two consecutive weeks on the same night.

e. Grievance

Chair Dawson McDermott reported

· A department head made inappropriate remarks about the Professional Association at a department meeting. This has been resolved at the informal stage.

· There are two grievances on hold on “off-contract” courses.

· Arbitrations have been scheduled for two faculty members who were dismissed. 

f. Internal Communications

· The essay by Scholarship winner Ryan Degan will be published in upcoming PAnorama.

· The Bulletin boards will be updated. The theme will be support of the College’s initiatives on the Heart Run.

· An election time-line is being developed with information on the committees so that members can start thinking about involvement for next year.

· Rich Lamasney has submitted an article to Panorama.

· John Snyder sent a thank you letter to PAnorama for the roasting at the luncheon.

· Bob Musante has volunteered to do some writing for PAnorama.
g. Negotiations

Chair Sam Drogo informed the board of the status of negotiations.


Motion:

Given that the attempt lasting more than a year to resolve the issue of off-contract courses by negotiation has been unsuccessful, the Association will, therefore, pursue all issues related to off contract courses through the enforcement of teaching load provisions and other applicable provisions contained within the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  The Association will also seek redress for past and ongoing violations related to off-contract courses. If resolution is not achieved, future discussion and possible resolution of any dispute related to the issue of off-contract courses will properly take place under the provisions of the enforcement procedures of the CBA and not by way of negotiations.

1st Gene Militello

2nd Luther Riedel

Carried unanimously.
h. Political Action 

Pres. Searles reported for Chair Mike Sewall

· Bill Kroll has been named the new chair of the Education and Youth Committee. The PA endorsed him in the elections. 

· Mike Sewall is working to set up meetings with county legislators before the Higher Ed Lobby day in Albany to bring the concerns of the county to Albany.

i. Research and Records

Chair Colleen Kehoe-Robinson reported

· The committee is developing a list of frequently asked questions and answers for the website.

5.   New Business

a. The Budget workshop will be the single agenda  item for the March meeting.

b. RA funds

The RA is being held in NYC. There is a need to increase funding by an estimated $400 for our representatives to participate. Pres. Searles will provide exact figures.

Motion to expend an additional  $400 for PA representation at the RA.

1st Cynthia Villanti

2nd Sam Drogo

Carried unanimously.

c. Meeting schedule for the spring semester will be the first Wednesday of the month at 3p.m.

6.   Adjournment by consensus.

Addendum: 

A. There was an e-mail vote approving the expenditure of $100 as a donation for food for the Employee Happy Hour on March 5 on the condition that there is publicity for the donation.

B. There was an e-mail vote approving the transfer of $52 from the General Meetings line to the AFT Conference line to cover the actual expenses for Pres. Searles to attend the AFT conference.

Respectfully submitted,

Marie Czarnecki, PA Secretary

